ISSN (Print) 2313-4410, ISSN (Online) 2313-4402

© Global Society of Scientific Research and Researchers

http://asrjetsjournal.org/

Rising Cost of Prescription Medications and Effective Management of Healthcare Costs in the United States

Olumayowa Tijani-Eniola^{*}

Healthcare Management & Advisory Email: tijanieniola@gmail.com

Abstract

In 1995, total US spending on healthcare was about \$2.9 trillion, representing around 17% of 2013 GDP and a sharp increase from the 12% of GDP it represented in 1995. A large chunk of the healthcare spending was on pharmaceutical products, which represented about 2% of GDP in 2013. Many reasons have been expounded for why medications cost the highest in the United States compared to any other country. This paper aims to (a) Explore the reasons for this high cost and (b) Propose possible solutions to this problem.

Keywords: Prescription Costs; Medication; Healthcare Costs; United States; Cost Management.

1. Introduction

The population of the United States is only 5% of the total world population, however, research and development costs in the U.S for pharmaceutical drugs represent 36% of global spending [1].Spending of Prescription medication is increasing significantly in the U.S. Based on a survey [2], "33% of Americanspaid an average of \$39 more out of pocket for their regular prescription medications, and 10% were paying as much as an extra \$100. Among the drugs that saw the highest increases were medications for asthma, high blood pressure and diabetes, which went up by more than 10% last year". The United States spends about 17% of its GDP on healthcare, far above any other developed country. Germany, the only other country with healthcare spending above 10% of GDP, spends about 11% of its GDP on healthcare despite the fact that it heavily subsidizes the healthcare of citizens compared to the mostly private sector driven model in the United States. The gap between the percentage of GDP spent on healthcare between the US and Germany doubled from a difference of 2.4 percentage points in year 2000, to 5.7 percentage points by year 2013. The difference between the United States and other OECD countries is even more profound, when compared to OECD countries, the expenditure on healthcare in the United States as a percentage of GDP is twice the OECD average of 8.7%. (Figure 1)

^{*} Corresponding author.

In 2014, total U.S. spending on health care was \$3trillion, representing a 5.3% increase over previous year figures or an average of 9,523 per individual. This was almost double the 2013 growth rate of 2.9 percent, the lowest figure recorded in the 55yr history of the National Health Expenditure Accounts [3].Prior to 2014, the growth in healthcare spending had averaged 3.7 percent for five years continuously before accelerating in 2014.A rapid rise in the spending on prescription medications from a low of 2.4 percent in 2013 to a high of 12.2 percent in 2014 also contributed to the high expenditure/spending on total health care recorded in 2014.



Figure 1: % of GDP spent on healthcare (1995 - 2014)

Source: OECD Health expenditure and financing: Health expenditure indicators [4]

Some criteria characterize a health system that can be said to be successful. The first one is having a population that is able to achieve the highest level of care and health available; the other attribute is being able to provide effective, efficient, safe, timely, patient-centered, and equitable care [5]. Despite the huge expenditure on health, the United States does not successfully outperform comparable developed countries on metrics that measure patient outcomes or efficiency. When assessed on the basis of various aspects of performance, including quality, access, efficiency, and equity, a 2010 systematic comparison of how the health systems of countries such as Australia, Canada, Germany, Holland, New Zealand, United Kingdom, and the United States by The Commonwealth Fund showed that the United States lagged all others; it did not outperform any of these countries [6].

This is not to say however that all the changes in the US healthcare environment have been bad, advances in therapeutic areas likeimmuno-oncology, for example, have helped to increase the 5-year survival rate across all cancers by 42%. 90% of people that undergo treatment for Hepatitis C can now be cured, and advances in areas such as endocrinology has greatly improved our understanding of diseases like diabetes and obesity, with many more options available to manage them [7]. On a more positive note, the growth rate in per capita health expenditures in the United Statesslowed over the past decade, from a 8.4% between 2001 and 2002 to around 3.1% between 2008 and 2009 [8]

2. Methodology and Data

In order to provide an objective assessment of the cost of prescription medications in the United States, data on total healthcare spending and pharmaceutical spending as a percentage of GDP was gotten from the Organization for Economic Development (OECD) health spending report. This number as opposed to raw currency amounts spent was used in order to ensure that numbers were comparable across different countries. Additionally, various reports, journal articles,government publications, newspaper publications and articles were reviewed to examine the reason for increasing cost of prescription medications in the United States and what can be done to improve the situation.

3. Discussion

3.1 Overview of Cost of Prescription Drugs

The use of prescription medications in the U.S. has grown rapidly in the last five decades due the effect of a couple of factors. They include the positive effects of new drug entities and innovate treatments developed by pharmaceutical companies to prevent diseases and restore health, the growth of marketing campaigns by pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies, and the expansion of coverage for prescription medications by commercial health insurance companies and government payors like Medicaid and Medicare [9].

This increase in usage has also come at significant cost. For example, looking at the 12 medications approved by the FDA (Food and Drug Administration) in 2012 to treat various cancers, patients will have to pay more than \$100,000 for a year's worth of treatment for 11 of them. In the last 10yrs, the prices for cancer medications have doubled to \$10,000 per month on average from the previous \$5,000 average monthly price [10]."Total Medicare spending on drugs increased from \$400 million in 1992 to \$7 billion in 1999, by another \$1 billion in 2000, and then an additional 26% from 2001 to 2002. The growth in spending was attributed to the increased volume of new and more expensive medications that were being substituted for older therapies" [2]. Overall in year 2013, pharmaceutical spending accounted for 2% of the GDP (Figure 2 below). The rapid increase in prescription drug costs for the year 2014 was due in part to the launch of new medications to treat Hepatitis C and Multiple Sclerosis [11]. With drug spending from 2015 to 20124 projected to be about 14 cents out of every dollar spent on healthcare, the rise in prescription medication costs is likely to be sustained even when nonretail medications, such as those administered by physicians, are accounted for [12].

Prescription medication prices in the US are some of the highest in the world even when compared to Europe countries where cancer drug prices are 20% to 40% lower [7]. The hepatitis C drug Sovaldi in the United States costs \$80,000 to \$160,000 for a 3- to 6-month course, but in Egypt and India, the drug company has an agreement to give the total course of treatment to an individual patient for \$900

3.2 Main Causes of the High Cost of Prescription Medications

Research and developments costs associated with bringing a new drug to market: Only around 11% of drugs in the R&D pipeline of pharmaceutical companies eventually make it through FDA approval. Because of

this low probability and the high costs of research and development, pharmaceutical companies argue that high prices are needed in order to continue to fund research [13]. As a result, the high drug prices in the United States is influenced by the lengthy research and development process and a complex health delivery system [14], as development costs for a enw drug can range between \$60 million and \$90 million [15]. However, even after taking this into consideration, the United States outspends any other country when it comes to prescription medications. In 2012 for example, the United States was projected to spend \$883 per person on prescription drugs, an amount that is more than double the spending by other comparable developed countries [16]. For example, "Canada spends about \$0.70 for each dollar spent in the United States per person, the United Kingdom spends just under \$0.40, and Denmark spends only \$0.35", according to the Center for Economic and Policy Research [16]¹



Figure 2: 2013 Pharmaceutical spending as a percentage of GDP

Source: OECD Health expenditure and financing: Health expenditure indicators [4]

Multiple factors have contributed to the increases in drug development costs, and some are beyond the control of pharmaceutical companies. The increasing regulatory requirements by health agencies such as the National Institutes of Health, National Cancer Institute (NCI), FDA, and Office of Human Research Protection also contributes to high cost of prescription medications [17]. Even though there has been little change in the applicable regulatory laws guiding drug development over the years, the interpretations of the existing laws by the regulatory authorities have become more stringent, adding delays and costs to the process of drug development and approval with little upsideseen in form of patient protection. Pharmaceutical and Biotechnology companies trying to get a drug to the marketmay thus have to spend about \$350 million before

the drug goes to market. When costs expended the large number of drugs that eventually fail is taking into consideration large pharmaceutical companies may end up spending about \$5 billion for each new drug that is successful [17]

Low negotiating power of consumers: In the United States, price negotiations take place on an individual level with each private insurance company negotiating with each drug company for the price of each product. The law prevents Medicare from negotiating drug prices or obtaining any sort of volume discounts or establishing a list of preferred drugs. However, Medicaid with no such legal encumbrances is able to get lower prices by negotiating with drug manufacturers [18]. This resultant effect of this is that lower prices that other countries like Germany and the UK enjoy due to volume discounts granted as a result of the government negotiating with pharmaceutical companies for all citizens is not effectively taken advantage of in the United States.

Charging of higher practices by practitioners: The provider landscape is consolidating, hospital systems are increasingly acquiring independent physician practices – oncologists inclusive- and then charging a higher price than was initially charged when the practice was independent for the same service. A 2013 Milliman survey for example showed that when chemotherapy was administered to patients in hospital outpatient settings instead of a physician's office, costs were higher by as much as 53%.*This so-called "buy and bill" practice can create a very substantial incentive to use more expensive drugs. As an example,a \$6 mark-up on a \$100 treatment is very low, but a \$600 mark-up on a \$10,000 treatment is quite another story [19].*

4. Potential Solutions

Negotiate drug prices on a large scale: There will be significant savings if Medicare was allowed to negotiate lower drug prices with drug manufacturers as is the practice in other countries. For example, it has been estimated that if Medicare beneficiaries paid the same price for medications as people in Canada, the Federal government would realize \$230 billion in savings over the next 10 years, states will save \$31 billion and beneficiaries will be able to save \$48 billion. If the price negotiated was equivalent to those paid in Denmark, the Federal government would save \$541 billion with states saving \$73billion and beneficiaries' saving \$112 billion [16]. A number of bills are being considered that will allow Medicare to negotiate some drug prices, these include the Medicare Prescription Drug Price Negotiation Act of 2013 (S. 117, H.R. 1102); the Medicare Prescription Drug Savings and Choice Act of 2013 (S. 408, H.R. 928); and the Medicare Drug Savings Act (S. 740, H.R. 1588).

Relax restrictions on purchasing medications overseas: Allowing people to purchase some medications from countries where they are cheaper might be a way to reduce skyrocketing costs of prescriptions in the United States. TheU.S. Customs estimates that 10 million people bring in medications bought overseas – where they are usually cheaper - at land borders annually. Also, 2million packages of medicationsare shipped by mail every year from Thailand, India, South Africa and some other countries [20]. About 2% of consumers brought in prescription drugs from overseas in years 2011 and 2012, but this is not seen as viable long term solution because of its public health implications [21]. Restrictions on purchasing prescription drugs in other countries and bringing them to the United States -- both through travel and on the internet -- should be relaxed. This will

drive up competition and allow companies to compete on lower prices [22]. However, public safety should be borne in mind to shield the populace from ineffective and low-quality medications manufactured overseas.

Make better use of generic drugs:As much as 90% of all U.S. prescriptions written in the United States are filled with generics that are much cheaper than their brand name counterparts [7]. This helps to reduce the cost spent on prescription medications. Therefore whenever possible, physicians should be encouraged to prescribe generic medications to patients as long as the efficacy of treatment is not compromised.

Tie reimbursement for medications to the value they provide: In the United Kingdom the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) evaluates new treatments and determines whether they provide significantly more value when compared to existing ones. Treatments that have a better value proposition are thus priced higher than the ones that do not. In 2013, for example NICE recommended against coverage of all six cancer medications it reviewed [23]. For most new oncology drugs brought to the marketfor example, there is little correlation between the actual efficacy of a new drug and its price, as measured by cost-efficacy (CE) ratios, prolongation of patient life in years, or quality-adjusted life-years (QALYs) [24]. The downside to this approach however is that patients may experience barriers in accessing many important new cancer treatments because of the unwillingness to pay for it.

5. Conclusion

Whereas it is essential to accelerate scientific and medical progress by allowing pharmaceutical companies to reap the reward of the innovation and risk they take in developing new drugs, it is also critical to ensure that patients have affordable access to the care they need, want, and deserve. For the sake of patients, care should be taken to formulate and implement policies that encourage biopharmaceutical innovation but does not sacrifice patient access to these new drugs [7]. This is particularly important considering the number of people in the United States that are either under-insured or even uninsured. Due to financial barriers occasioned by out of pocket costs, the uninsured are more likely to delay in seeking care and they may completely forego needed care in addition to skipping preventive care services [25]. This will lead to underuse of needed medications and eventually result in poorer health and increased use of other health care services such as the emergency department [26]. Attempts have been made in the past to pursue strategies that integrate multiple solutions. In 2005, for example, the Commission on a High Performance Health System inaugurated by The Commonwealth fund in its 2007 report identified 15 changes in policy, prevention, pricing, and payment that, when implemented together could save as much as \$1.5 trillion over a decade [27]. Although the implementation of the Affordable Care Act had reduced the number of uninsured people in the United States, even if it is fully implemented, the ACA will not represent a complete solution to the problem of affordability. Until the major sources of waste and impediments to a high performing and affordable health system are removed, the United States will continue to have a very costly health system compared to its peers, while delivering considerably less health benefits [28].

References

[1] Charles G. Smith, James T. O'Donnell. The Process of New Drug Discovery and Development, Informa Healthcare, Second Edition, 2006, p. 422.

[2] US Consumer Reports. "Are you paying more for your Rx needs?" Available: http://www.consumerreports.org/cro/news/2015/08/are-you-paying-more-for-your-meds/index.htm[Nov 2015]

[3] Anne B. Martin, Micah Hartman, Joseph Benson, Aaron Catlin and the National Health Expenditure Accounts Team. "National Health Spending In 2014: Faster Growth Driven By Coverage Expansion,"Health Affairs, no. (2015) doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1194.

[4] OECD (2015), Health spending (indicator). doi: 10.1787/8643de7e-en [22 November 2015]

[5] Institute of Medicine. Crossing the quality chasm: a new health system for the 21st century. Washington: National Academy Press, 2001.

[6] Davis K, Schoen C, Stremikis K. "Mirror on the wall: how the performance of the U.S. health care system compares internationally", 2010 update. New York: Commonwealth Fund, 2010.

[7] William W. Chin, M.D. "A Delicate Balance — Pharmaceutical Innovation and Access," N Engl J Med 2015; 373:1799-1801.

[8] Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services. "National health expenditures aggregate, per capita amounts, percent distribution, and average annual percent growth: selected calendar years 1960–2010" Available: https://www.cms.gov/NationalHealthExpendData/downloads/tables.pd

[9] Peters CP. "Fundamentals of the prescription drug market." NHPF Background Paper. Washington DC: National Health Policy Forum; 2004. Available: http://www.nhpf.org/library/background-papers /BP_RxIndustry_08-24-04.pdf.

[10] The price of drugs for chronic myeloid leukemia (CML) is a reflection of the unsustainable prices of cancer drugs: from the perspective of a large group of CML experts, Experts in Chronic Myeloid Leukemia Available: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/121/22/4439.long?sso-checked=true

[11] IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics. "Medicines use and spending shifts: A review of the use of medicines in the U.S. in 2014". Parsippany (NJ): The Institute; 2015 Apr.

[12] Altarum Institute. Center for Sustainable Health Spending data brief: "A ten year projection of the prescription drug share of national health expenditures including nonretail". Available: (http://altarum.org/sites/default/files/uploaded-publication-files/Non-Retail%20Rx%20Forecast%20Data%

20Brief_with%20Addendum.pfd, August 2015

[13] Ismail Kola, John Landis. "Can the Pharmaceutical Industry Reduce Attrition Rates?" Nature Reviews Drug Discovery, 2004 (3), 711–716.

[14] Roxanne Nelson, "Why Are Drug Costs So High in the United States?,"Medscape Medical News. Available: http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/835182

[15] Donald W Light, Joel R Lexchin. "Pharmaceutical Research and Development: What Do We Get For All That Money?" BMJ 2012;345:e4348doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e4348

[16] Dean Baker, "Reducing waste with an Efficient Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit", Center for Economic Policy and Research, Available: http://cepr.net/documents/publications/medicare-drug-2012-12.pdf, Issue Brief, January 2013 [17] Stewart DJ, Whitney SN, Kurzrock R(2010) "Equipoise lost: Ethics, costs, and the regulation of cancer clinical research" J Clin Oncol 28:2925–2935.

[18] Hagop M. Kantarjian, Tito Fojo, Michael Mathisen and Leonard A. Zwelling. "Cancer Drugs in the United States: Justum Pretium—The Just Price", J Clin Oncol, 2013

[19] Peter Ubel, MD, "Do oncologists have an incentive to prescribe expensive treatments?," Available: http://www.kevinmd.com/blog/2012/07/oncologists-incentive-prescribe-expensive-treatments.html [Nov 2015]

[20] Mary Pat Flaherty, Gilbert M. Gaul. "Millions of Americans Look Outside U.S. For Drugs" Washington Post, Oct. 23, 2003. Available: https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2003/10/23/millions-of-americans-look-outside-us-for-drugs/8bfeb294-b1b2-4be5-bb4b-0764d1e899d3/

[21] Zullo, Andrew R.; Dore, David D.; Galárraga, Omar (March 2015). "Development and validation of an index to predict personal prescription drug importation by adults in the United States". Journal of Pharmaceutical Health Services Research 6 (1): 33–41.doi:10.1111/jphs.12088.

[22] Sreedhar Potarazu. "Rising cost of prescription drugs threatens health care gains." August 2015 Available:http://www.cnn.com/2015/08/26/opinions/potarazu-drug-price-hikes/)

[23] "NICE limits reimbursement for oncology products beyond EMA product labeling". Context Matters. May 2014, Available:http://www.phrma.org/sites/default/files/pdf/context-matters-nice-restrictiveness-oncology.pdf

[24] Hillner BE, Smith TJ (2009) "Efficacy does not necessarily translate to cost effectiveness: A case study in the challenges associated with 21st-century cancer drug pricing." J Clin Oncol 27:2111–2113.

[25] Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. Kaiser Family Foundation; "The uninsured and the difference health insurance makes". 2012. Available from: http://www.kff.org/uninsured/upload/1420-14.pdf.

[26] Mojtabai R, Olfson M. "Medication costs, adherence, and health outcomes among Medicare beneficiaries". Health Affairs. 2003;22(4):220–9.

[27] Schoen C, Guterman S, Shih A, et al. "Bending the curve: options for achieving savings and improving value in U.S. health spending."The Commonwealth Fund, 2007.

[28] Harvey V. Fineberg, M.D., Ph.D. "A Successful and Sustainable Health System — How to Get There from Here," N Engl J Med 2012; 366:1020-1027March 15, 2012DOI: 10.1056/NEJMsa1114777.